

MINUTES

November 30, 2011
3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
David Belcher, Heidi Buchanan, Beverly Collins, Chris Cooper, Cheryl Daly, Elizabeth Heffelfinger (proxy then arrived late), Christopher Hoyt, David Hudson,  Luther Jones,  Leroy Kauffman,  Rebecca Lasher, Beth Lofquist, David McCord, Erin McNelis, Justin Menickelli, Ron Michaelis, Leigh Odom, Kadie Otto, Malcolm Powell, Bill Richmond, Philip Sanger, Kathy Starr, Wes Stone, Vicki Szabo, Erin Tapley,  Chuck Tucker, Cheryl Waters-Tormey
Members with Proxies:

Elizabeth Heffelfinger, Elizabeth McRae, Malcolm Powell, Ben Tholkes, 
Members Absent: 
 None
Recorder: 

Ann Green

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES____________________________________________________

Motion:

The minutes of the Faculty Senate meeting of October 27, 2011 and the Overflow meeting of November 3, 2011 were approved as presented.
EXTERNAL REPORTS____________________________________________________________
Chancellor’s Update/David Belcher:

The Get Acquainted Tours (GAT) were completed last night. During the tours, Dr. Belcher said he learned about the NC Research Campus at Kannapolis which is phenomenal. Duke, Chapel Hill, App State, and NC State have labs there and there is substantial funding behind it. NC State and Chapel Hill actually have their own buildings there. At some point, he would like Western to explore how to become engaged there and he thinks it would be great to take a delegation from here to see what they are doing. Part of the appeal is that you get people from different institutions collaborating on very specific projects and it is a way to cross the unintended lines of demarcation that separate our institutions. 

One of the things Dr. Belcher said he has picked up on as he has traveled across the state is that everybody wants us there, particularly west of Charlotte, i.e. Murphy wants us teaching in Murphy, Cherokee wants us in Cherokee, Asheville and Hickory want us in their areas. It’s not possible to set up campuses everywhere so we will have to figure out what the genuine needs are based on where the economy is headed in those areas and we have to be careful to make sure there is, in fact, a genuine need. We have a big area of 17 counties to cover and will need to determine what we can do with the limited number of resources to meet the greatest number of needs.
Dr. Belcher’s experiences are that there is a lot of enthusiasm about Western Carolina and about what we can mean to this part of the state. One of the biggest criticisms he hears is that people don’t know what we are doing. We don’t tell our own story very well. There are a lot of great things going on here and people don’t get it. We are going to have to think about how to get the word out on the great things going on at Western.

He has learned that just going to these communities once is not enough. One of the things he will be working on in the coming months is figuring out how he can periodically get back to some of these communities. It will make sense to go to some communities more often. Dr. Belcher said he may ask some faculty or student ambassadors to go with him. 
This semester Dr. Belcher started a Get Acquainted Tour on campus and will continue to do this in the upcoming semester. He made it to all the deans offices and some of the departments, but not as many as he had hoped too. His goal in the 2nd semester is to try to get to know the campus better. When he is out on the road, people don’t want to know what he is doing; they want to know about the students and curriculum that you are offering. Dr. Belcher said this will be the big plan for his post holiday time.
All the listening tours for strategic planning and roundtables are over. The information has been put online. The steering committee is doing a very good job in detailed conversations and break-out groups debating with each other about kinds of issues that bubble up as strategic directions for the university. Dr. Belcher thought in about 2 weeks a draft of strategic directions will be coming forth. The first one is essentially taking care of the human resources of the institution and taking care of the faculty and staff which is the number one priority of the institution. 
Comment: Do you have any idea what the budget situation looks like?

Dr. Belcher: There’s not a whole lot to say. As far as we know state revenues are still tracking ahead of forecast, not by a whole lot in the context of the entire state budget, but at least it’s ahead. We don’t hear anything about reversions or anything like that – all good news. Right now, the big issues have to do with GA and the kind of input they are asking for in terms of enrollment growth, in terms of our own projections and in terms of tuition and fees. Dr. Belcher said TJ Eaves and Sam Miller have led the most open conversations about the tuition fees issue that the campus has ever had before. This is the way it has been meant to be. It is an ongoing dialogue on our own campus. Between now and commencement every other institution will meet if they haven’t already and make the decisions about tuition and fees and will be sending their information to GA.  
Comment: One of my colleagues asked about the salary study…

Dr. Belcher:  I said last time that we were going to do one…I’ll get you a timeline on that.
Comment: Is there anything that we should know about the Board of Trustees meeting next week?

Dr. Belcher: The biggest issue that they are going to be grappling with is tuition and fees and the recommendations from there. The process for making recommendations is that every university is supposed to have a committee on campus that studies the possibilities and makes a recommendation to the chancellor to take to the Board of Trustees. The committee is made up of 5 students and 5 employees (faculty and staff). The committee took a proposal and it morphed tremendously in response to student concerns. The committee voted this week and the proposal is in the chancellor’s hands now and he will make final decisions and present the final proposal to the Board of Trustees next week.

General Education/Liberal Studies Task Force: John Habel and Peg Connolly

John Habel shared the current thinking of the Task Force and timelines. They are now involved in working in small groups and partnerships and meeting with various interest groups and constituencies to learn more about components and programs at the university that contribute significantly to the proposed general ed program. Based on the survey they administered earlier this semester and the open forums during the last academic years they are ready to make some recommendations to include a proposed slightly smaller general ed program in terms of the total number of credit hours. It includes greater opportunity for double dipping, the opportunity to use courses in general ed or to use courses in the major or the minor as general ed credit. It will also include components that are similar to what is now the first year core and what we now call our perspectives. They are using slightly different terminology. They want to share the components, proposed learning outcomes, assessment procedures and justifications for the draft proposal in a series of at least three open forums. They anticipate that the smaller groups within the task force will come together in late January with proposals for their specific components and that those will be crafted into a larger draft and shared in the open forums. The current draft, which is a work in progress, includes a first year seminar as part of the general ed program.      

Peg Connelly added that they tried to keep in mind the five undergraduate learning outcomes, the QEP and the desire for greater assessment and transparency in the general ed program.  Consideration has also been given to options that give students and faculty more flexibility. They have studied 100 different schools’ liberal education programs in the process of their work. They are very close to having something drafted that can be sent out to the faculty for input and then to the Faculty Senate by the end of spring semester.

Comment: Will the forums be spread through different times of the day?

Response: Yes, different times, different buildings and colleges as much as possible to disperse the opportunity. If there is a need for more forums I’m sure we will be open to it.
We will have a draft proposal and the purpose of the forums will be to elicit responses.

Comment: So, a draft proposal will go out before the forums? And, then something to Senate after?

Response: Exactly. That’s the sequence. 

Comment: Will you explain the rationale behind the changes you have made?

Response: That’s actually what we are writing and working on now…

Erin thanked Peg and John and asked that they send thanks to the entire task force for the tremendous amount of time and energy they are putting into this.

Faculty Assembly/Beverly Collins, Representative:
Beverly referred everyone to the notes from the Faculty Assembly meeting that are posted on the h drive and on the Senate webpage.

Faculty Assembly met November 4th.  One of the items discussed was a report on campus safety. There was legislation introduced that would have lowered the offense for having a gun on campus from a class one felony to a class one misdemeanor and if you have a concealed weapon permit you can have one in your car. They had a presentation on how campuses should be and are dealing with campus safety. Those power points will be posted on the h drive. WCU is up-to-date in terms of campus safety training and in terms of emergency management. 
The rest of the session was on an initiative called Academics First which is an initiative related to the need for all institutions to have a plan for improving retention and 4 to 6 year graduation rates. Academics First is reviewing the policies and practices related to things like course withdrawal, course repeats, academic progressions, suspensions, reinstatement, and financial aid policies. The details for each of these pieces are in the notes on the h drive and website. 

They also had a presentation from Tom Ross and Charlie Perusse on tuition and fees. The information is basically the same that the chancellor and provost have shared already. They did also learn that the NC economy has been growing (slowly) over the past couple of years. The problem is that there are some structural problems in the budget mostly due to federal monies going away and a huge Medicaid funding gap.
On tuition caps, they discussed what we have already learned about catching up with our peers to the top of the lowest quartile. Beverly said they also learned that 25% of the proposed tuition increase is to go to financial aid.

They have had two updates since the meeting; the first was on program duplication. That report is in and evidently there are multiple recommendations. There is no sense that we have duplicate programs, however there are numerous issues about sticking to our missions and a possible aggregate mission review and issues about online education and tighter program review. 
The other update they received is on faculty salaries from Tom Ross. There were questions from the assemblies about if there would ever be any raises for faculty. The response was that they are currently hearing that salaries are a significant issue on campuses and they are prohibited by the legislature from increasing salaries in a general way. Salaries cannot be increased for merit or equity or cost of living. Tom Ross is willing to use tuition increase money for faculty salaries increases if a campus says it needs to do so and THE LEGISLATURE ALLOWS THIS which is a big “if.”

Comment: You said 25% increase of the tuition and fees would go toward financial aid.

Response from Beverly: Beth, correct me if I’m wrong, we can ask for an increase that is our head room to bring us up to the lowest quartile and we can spread that over 3 – 5 years. But, whatever increase we ask for, 25% of that amount must go to financial aid.

Beth concurred that this is mandated. 

Comment: And then Tom Ross’ mention about salary; that would have to come from students as well?

Response:  The legislature said they won’t give it to us and so that’s the only other place it could come from would be tuition…

Comment: ...I’m wondering if there was any discussion at that meeting with regards to the student because they are obviously carrying a very heavy burden if everything keeps getting dumped on them.

Response: Yes, that was a subtext. Academics First Initiative was all about balancing requirements and things for financial aid with academic progress. So, the burden on the student is a subtext on all that. There hasn’t been any overt discussion, but it is definitely running all through there.
Comment: If it hasn’t been the real focus, I’m hoping in the near future….there is something really big coming up and right now the only room we have with possibility for faculty raises and it doesn’t allow for staff and we need to consider if that is appropriate. My personal thought is giving raises to a portion of your community is going to deflate value and create divisions, but only faculty can have a raise, if it is approved by legislature and if the school supports it and it would be from the other 75% that is left over.
Discussion continued about the plans for the other 75% and Beth told everyone she has a meeting with the deans tomorrow to look at what they propose to use for our local tuition dollars. Beth said she has just come back from the CO meeting and the question was asked, who is putting in salary increases for their local tuition dollars and there were several institutions that are, but it is mainly for retention of quality faculty. It is the setting aside of pools of money to counter offer if someone gets an offer from somewhere else. Beth feels this is a horrible way to operate, but these are the restrictions that they find themselves in right now. They are just hoping that they allow them to do this – it is still not an answered question. 
Discussion continued with concern expressed about the burden placed on students.

Student Government/Jody Owens, Student Government Faculty Senator:
Jody reported that there is a new advisor position that will be over clubs and organizations and this position has been filled by Karen Farmer who has very recently arrived on campus. Jody also reported that the A+ resolution passed Student Senate and should be coming to a subcommittee soon. Also, the kick off for Cuts Hurt starts at 7:00 p.m. on Monday in the UC Grand Room. 
SGA has finished revisions of some SGA governing documents. They have re-written the Constitution and it has passed. They will be working on By-laws in the coming year. 

Jody let everyone know that this is his last Faculty Senate meeting as he will be graduating this December. The Senate applauded Jody. Jody said his replacement will be here in the January meeting. 

Staff Senate/Jason Lavigne:

Jason reported that a truckload (literally) of food was collected at the Employee Appreciation Day and delivered to the Community Table. They also collected $120.05 for the staff senate scholarship which is probably the most ever collected in this kind of venue. Also, the first staff newsletter was distributed today by email. 
Jason said they recently looked at an example of an online suggestion box system in use at UNC-Greensboro.  He explained that at UNCG, the feedback is analyzed and categorized and specifics are reported to the Chancellor. The Staff Senate gave this idea to Chancellor Belcher with the thought of doing a similar thing at Western. The Chancellor agreed this is something that should be taken on. A meeting will be held with the Chancellor soon to discuss this further.
Jason shared his opinion regarding the topic of salary increases coming out of tuition and fees. As it is all happening quickly, he felt he could only give his opinion. He is in agreement with the opinion also expressed by Erin that giving it only or all to one group does a lot of damage, particularly when it is involving tuition and fees because our jump like Dr. Belcher said is going to be such a large percentage of an increase in tuition and fees and if it were to take part of that for faculty salaries it does give the impression that faculty are getting increases on the students’ backs. Morale problems with staff are the other side of the coin with staff not having an increase in four years and a huge gap. There are a lot of issues including that staff have the same retention issues as the faculty. Jason explained and gave examples of the loss of several IT people to Charlotte. Jason said he has a meeting with TJ and with Erin and will have a joint discussion on this topic to formulate some sort of strategy together as far as a statement between the groups.
Provost Search Update/Richard Starnes:

This is the second report to Faculty Senate on the Provost Search. Richard reports they have narrowed the pool to six semi-finalists and will be conducting video interviews for those semi finalists next week and will make a recommendation to the chancellor for three semi-finalists the next week. The visits will be scheduled in January and will be two full days with a travel day on each end. The candidates will meet with a variety of constituents, direct reports to the provost office, this body, and staff senate. There is also a public meeting where they will all present on a common theme that will be open to the campus community as a whole and this will be in the Grand Room. There will be multiple avenues for feedback on the candidates. There will be written paper evaluations available in each of the open forums as well as an online anonymous feedback opportunity. 
COUNCIL REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Academic Policy and Review Council/Christopher Hoyt, Chair: 

There are no curriculum items that require discussion, but it was noted that, as always, it is at the senators’ discretion to bring any item to the floor. There were no objections and all curriculum items were approved.

Christopher referred to the proposed resolution for In Progress Grades and changing how they are reported. There is an explanation in the document. This is primarily of interest in graduate programs where students’ thesis research spans semesters and so they receive an IP (In Progress) grade until they complete them. Every once in awhile the student leaves the program or the requirements change and those grades essentially go unreported or unfilled. Something has to go in them. In the past if the student drops out, they get a “U” and that “U” is difficult for a student to transfer with either in Western or elsewhere. That was the primary reason there has been a call to change that grade to NG (No-Grade) which wouldn’t affect the student’s record or GPA in the same way. Secondarily, there was language added to specify how long it would take for an IP grade to be automatically converted. 
Comment: The “administratively replace,” that doesn’t mean that it is programmed into Banner to change or is it something that the faculty is contacted about?

Response: We are giving license for it to be converted more or less automatically…the current practice is that the human on the other end, at the registrar’s office, will contact the advisor and there is no reason to think that will change.

Comment: When we sent them an email, they did not assure us they will contact anybody; they’ll just send us an email. Whether or not you respond to it is up to you which I didn’t like because a student ends up losing if their adviser is out for the summer, for instance. The worst part of this is the summer. If a grad student for some reason, after May, Spring semester has to pull out of a semester and quit working on his thesis and go back to work. The normal time for him to re-register is in the Fall semester, but because we have 2 Summers in there, at the end of Spring semester if he is coming or not, he would lose his credit hours and the credits he has already paid for with a No Grade (NG). In response to my question, Larry said, well, “I’ll send the advisor an email.” So, by the time you get back in August, it will be gone- that’s the down side to this. I think it’s mostly timing, it’s not procedure as opposed to any essential problem with it. 
Comment: Is this being used for undergraduates?

Response: It can be. The policy is meant to cover both and I guess there are some undergraduates that have IP classes.

Comment: There would be some in nursing; they have clinicals that span semesters…

HAND VOTE ON THE RESOLUTION FOR IN PROGRESS GRADE CHANGES
Yes: 21

No:  2

Abstain:  1

The  motion passed.
Collegial Review Council/Vicki Szabo, Chair:

The Collegial Review Council is continuing to work on collegiality. Vicki asked if there are any comments on collegiality to email those to her. In January, the Council expects to present a slate of resolutions that are corrections and clarifications to the Handbook on the new collegial review process. This is based on feedback from the Council of Deans and from faculty. 
The resolution before the Senate today is from the Collegial Review Council on correction to the Handbook 4.04 D. 1. B. There is one typo in the second whereas where “members” should be “aspects.”  Other than that a committee member brought up that if there is unanimous voting, confidentiality is necessarily breached. There is no way to protect confidentiality for those committee members unless we don’t report vote counts.
The capital, bold text in the proposed resolution is the added language. 

Comment: And this is just to take care of the immediate concern…this may be revisited. 

Response: Yes, we are happy to revisit it if there is faculty demand for it to be revisited.
Comment: There was concern for this in my school because in the past, votes had not been reported and so, if there’s some hybrid version, I know that they would like to see that.

Response: Clearly, in the case of yeses it’s great; otherwise it’s not.

Comment: …it definitely useful to try to send somebody a message whether there was overwhelming support or against, but when it’s mixed, you don’t know whether it’s mixed strongly one way or another and so clearly having some form of a report is good, but somewhere in the top quartile or the bottom quartile may be just as useful without having to go to the point of telling somebody it was unanimous, but right now we are stuck with vote count.

ELECTRONIC VOTE ON CRC RESOLUTION ON 4.04 D. 1. B:
Yes: 23

No: 0

Abstain: 0
The motion passes.

Faculty Affairs Council/Heidi Buchanan, Chair:

Heidi presented a resolution coming from the Council regarding university-wide initiatives, procedures and routine requests.  This was the result of concerns about faculty workload that had come to the Council. Heidi said it is not singling out a certain office, agency or group, but is basically saying faculty want to be an active participant in decision making when things end up adding to their responsibilities. The goal is to improve communication and, also, when providing information to certain offices or groups, that they actually hear what happens to that information at the end and get some sort of report as to what has been done with that information. 
Comment: I have a modification that one of my faculty members sent to me which is proposed as an amendment to the resolution. This was emailed to the faculty secretary. Another comment from another faculty member was that when new initiatives resulting in increased faculty load are taken they were looking for something like an impact statement for example how much is it anticipated that faculty engage in this activity, what will the impact of the increased workload be on faculty time and how will it detract from other responsibilities.
Response: That is sort of what we were trying to get at with, explain and justify. We added Faculty Senate because that would be a conversation; it wouldn’t just be a ‘for your information this is coming’, there would actually be a conversation with a decision making body so that kind of stuff can be flushed out.

Comment:  This might be addressed by the changes that are being shared, but I thought that report should be made available seems a little…I was kind of looking for it to be disseminated to the provost office or generally to the faculty not on some banner report page that most of us don’t know how to get to. I don’t really care about the wording; I thought maybe since we are talking about faculty time if it went to the provost office and somehow got disseminated. It would obviously vary a lot depending on what data is being collected…just not in banner.

Comment: Do you think that is a thing that could be answered during the conversation with Faculty Senate?

Comment: Yes, as long as we remember.

Comment: A little bit more of a question is, are we going to hold ourselves to the same standard and I’m thinking of the last meeting we set out this big task force that was going to look at every time there’s an administrative change made that affects a department or whatever. It came from us. Are we going to hold ourselves to developing the same kind of impact statement? That we expect an external body-this doesn’t say it’s an external body. It says anything university-wide initiative, procedures, or routine requests that will add to faculty responsibilities will be explained. So, as part of that last thing, we got this through the wire last time, but as part of that last statement calling for this task force that is going to consume hours of faculty time that we would expect to see if we passed this – a statement there that says this is the impact on faculty load and this is where we think people ought to take their time away from as well. If we need to look in the mirror on this statement as well, we do this to ourselves as well.
Comment: I would distinguish between somebody being elected to or volunteering to be on a task force as opposed to (unclear). I certainly take your point, but I would distinguish between those.

Comment: One example…just to give sense and I agree with last comment above, but there’s a difference between serving on committees versus things that come down from on high so to speak. An example was at the beginning of the semester, somehow it was given to our faculty that we were to call a list of students. We were actually to call them and find out why they weren’t coming back to Western and it was just out of the blue and there was a 5:00 o’clock deadline…I think, at least, I know where my comments are coming from and are stemming from those kinds of duties.
Comment: In line with this, Erin asked everyone to think that with this in the way it is presented, anytime you have to ask faculty to do something that would have to go through this group. So, think about…it’s not a volunteer, you volunteer in sorts to be elected here, but that would say, the smallest thing – because we don’t have any limitations or descriptors. It’s going to insist it come through this group and to come through this group, it also has to come through a council so we are adding to the impact on this group which changes…I think the biggest thing is we need to be involved in these decisions. The tough part is knowing; these decisions come from everywhere, is there one place or three in which all of these are discussed at some point or time that we can have a person there and involved that can say what a minute that one is going to be a time constraint…that’s going to be something that you should run through Faculty Senate…saying that mandated; anything mandated by all means, but when it’s voluntary – mandate you will call everyone, vs. do we have any faculty that are willing to take some time to call students. It’s a lot different.

Comment from Beth: I know there are lots of examples other than what you shared, but I will tell you the reason that request was made or mandated however you want to word it was because we got no carryforward at the last minute right before the semester started - $2 million shortfall and we were trying our best to get as many students to the table to increase the tuition that would come in for this year. That was a last minute request because we were in dire straits financially…I know there are other things that get requested and we need to do a better job how we propose those things, but there are times when there are emergencies and you don’t have time to go to- maybe there’s a group we could contact to say – this is the problem – what do you think we need to do, give us some feedback quickly.

Comment: I completely agree with you. When that happened, the faculty didn’t know why it happened. They obviously got feathers ruffled immediately. Whereas, if they knew there was a $2 M shortfall and could we all chip in, I’m sure most people would say sure…when most people understand why. 

Comment: To that point do we actually need a policy in place to say well we have to go through the Faculty Senate to approve this or as being exempt employees are we expected to do certain things that help keep everything moving….when I was in industry, I remember, I was an exempt employee from labor laws. When the boss said we needed to get something done, we needed to get it done and we didn’t have a forum that says well, we need to consider this, and run it by the council first…In a case like this, you are talking about several months lag and then it wouldn’t make any sense. In this case, it would makes sense to just communicate better; lets not go to the policy in place to slow things down.
Comment: …would it be a good idea to put in anything about responsibility that will be permanently put on the faculty vs. this is a emergency situation that we need to do….
Comment: On behalf of faculty, I’m asking / putting forth the amendment presented to the Faculty Secretary earlier in the meeting. 

Comment from Beth: Can you tell me some things that prompted this? If you don’t want to share, that’s fine, but I guess I need to know what kinds of requests are being made that this falls into.

Response from Heidi: I really wanted to not – It was so wide ranging, from groups and offices, units and committees – it was a general concern that there needs to be some justification and a real conversation about how it is going impact our daily lives.

Comment from Erin: I can offer because it’s not coming from things that will give away identities. I did get comments on the changes with reporting 5th week grades and things. I recognized in some ways these were done already, but there were some additions in the process and that not the post 5th week updates for those students who were required. I got comments on that. And, part, I personally recognized the Registrar’s decision to make, but the implementation and people came to him. That was one. The idea that I forwarded about the possibility that we be asked to sign, write notes on cards at the end of the semester for the people that pre-registered and especially in summer that would be in May after we had left. There were concerns about what our requirement are on faculty with the ebriefcase… and that was partly a communication issue, but that was something faculty felt added workload. Those are three I can think of off the bat.
Beth: Thank you. That helps. 

Comment: One of the important parts about this is that we get feedback about things because the thing that X was talking about (referring to making phone calls to students) was the straw that broke the camels back. That was the culmination of a lot of frustration. What this is asking for, is also feedback, so that when we do stuff, we know that we have had a say in; it doesn’t go into a black hole and there’s the sense that we do programming review and an incredible amounts of documentation for all of these initiatives and then nobody comes back to us with where has this gone, what does this mean, how has this helped achieve goals, what does this mean for the university…I think it is communication in part.
Comment: To add to that in specificity there’s a task that is related. If time is related to how many students we have so that when you talk to faculty and those faculty tend to have an average of say 50 students a semester. It makes a big difference what they think about it as opposed to (faculty with) 10 or 20 and so, I think, some of it is I understand we need the data but what is the best way to get that…I like the decision making process phrase in there that says if we are doing the work that we will be part of the design.

Comment: About the amendment; I don’t see that this adds anything to what we already did. In fact, there’s one piece that we talked about that the wording was carefully chosen, the strike-out at the bottom, that it be made available by the office or group that requests the information as opposed to requesting that they send out more reports because 9 times out of 10 we get them and we ignore them. …There was a request that came out for feedback from the Registrar’s office and I polled our committee that worked on this resolution to ask how many…if we want them to hear what we are saying, we need to provide feedback when we are asked. I’m curious to how many people responded to this request. That’s a piece of that too. One of the things we talked about in our group, and correct me if I’m wrong, it’s not of inspiring more reports coming our way, but that they would be available if we wanted to see them. 
Comment: I’m not a big fan of the amendment, I don’t really know what the differences between departmental faculty and faculty are and I think the before implementation thing for reasons Beth just said,  we put that in there we are going to make sure that the chancellor ignores it, right? It’s impossible that everything can be done before implementation. I think in a way a softer resolution that gets across and trying to get out that we would like a little feedback at the end might actually get accepted. What people are saying before you change work responsibilities, before it happens, we’re never going to say yes, right? Who is going to say yea, give me 20 more students on average…
ELECTRONIC VOTE ON THE AMENDMENT TO UNIVERSITY-WIDE INITIATIVES, PROCEDURES, AND ROUTINE REQUESTS RESOLUTION:

Yes: 2

No:  20

Abstain: 1

The amendment was rejected.

Discussion on original proposal:

Comment: We only make recommendations on policies, procedures. So whatever we promulgate as an institution and the chancellor accepts, it’s legislated to somebody else to implement, who then has to do a time evaluation, who then has to go through our approval again. So, I really believe if we go this route that we as honest citizens of this community have to abide by it when we propose stuff we’ve done. It’s a circular loop. We recommend; he does; something gets implemented; then has to be re-submitted for time requirements. 
Comment: Did the group ever consider a grievance for faculty or whoever feels they are over…responsibilities, in lieu of this?
Response: No.
Comment: It still says university-wide initiatives and that’s too general. I think we are talking about several different things and maybe we need to be more specific (unclear). …I think that part of the decision making process does leave some flexibility especially if things are being funneled through the provost office. If the decision is made there that this needs to be done now…like with the phone calls, then that’s part of the decision process so maybe approved by the Faculty Senate if needed. That would then get a lot of flexibility for a lot of situations, but that does put the responsibility in your office.

Comment from Beth: I like the idea of saying if it is going to be something that is going to be an ongoing responsibility, take it through Faculty Affairs. If it’s not, if it’s a dire need, at least be communicated why the need is there. I understand that and I understand the angst around some of these things. I think it’s a lesson learned to communicate better when it’s a dire need, but it needs to go through Faculty Affairs if it’s the affairs of the faculty and we need to be more mindful of that. 

An amendment has been proposed that “ongoing” be added to the first sentence ….that will add to ongoing faculty responsibilities…
Comment: I’m curious about what ongoing what is hooked onto that word.

Comment from Beth: Like the example about the progress reporting, that’s an ongoing expectation from semester to semester. Calling students at the beginning of the semester because of a $2 Million shortfall was a dire need that we should have communicated what the reasoning for that was. That would have been a good thing to take to Faculty Affairs.
Comment: May I suggest that we replace the word ongoing with continuing?

Comment: How about permanent?

Comment: I’m not sure of the procedure, but it seems like there are a lot of doubts about our authority to do this, about the consequences, I wonder if it we might table it and ask the FAC to review.

Comment from Erin: Order of Procedure: If for the moment if we can put off the word change to answer the tabling so that maybe the tabling could deal with the amendment? The option to table means it’s a little bit different than sent back to committee because you can remove it from the table at any time the committee wants. Sending it back to committee, it doesn’t come back to Senate until that group is ready for it. 

Discussion continued and it was clarified that the proposal was that we return this to committee.

Comment: Can I ask another question? We did not itemize who was making us work more and would that just out of propriety or etiquette ….some of the complaints were from smaller bodies, would that help?

Comment: When you say itemize do you mean listing the complaints?

Comment: Not listing the complaints, but the parties that they came from.

Response from Erin: I would say that would have to be asked of the group that submitted the complaints. Personally, I always ask if I can share the name or not. I’d like us to go back and do that and I’ve had some people tell me they wouldn’t have done that if they had lost their confidentiality. 

Comment: Are you saying, not requests from just anybody, but request from?

Comment: Yes, request from Registrar’s office, etc. etc. etc.

Discussion continued. 
It was suggested to have preparatory material before the resolution like the whereas junk, just for context, so it’s not in the resolution but just so we understand.

Comment from Heidi: According to Mr. Robert it’s usually inadvisable to attempt to include reasons for a motions adoption within the motion itself. So, that’s why we didn’t include that…

Discussion continued.

HAND VOTE TO RETURN UNIVERSITY-WIDE INITIATIVES, PROCEDURES, AND ROUTING REQUESTS TO THE FACULTY AFFAIRS COUNCIL:

Yes:
23

No:
1


Abstain: 1

The resolution will go back to Council.
Rules Committee/Cheryl Waters-Tormey:

This is the second reading of the resolution on Proxy Voting. Cheryl pointed out at the bottom of the resolution there is a change of wording (for the Senate By-laws) to address proxy voting and that specifically at any given meeting, each Senator can only be a proxy for one person.
There was no discussion or debate.

ELECTRONIC VOTE ON RESOLUTION REGARDING PROXY VOTING:

Yes:
17

No:
5

Abstain: 0

The resolution passes.
SENATE REPORTS____________________________________________________________
Administrative Report/Provost Beth Lofquist:
Beth shared that she has just returned from a CAO meeting in Chapel Hill and there are several things proposed in the Academics First initiative mentioned earlier. Most of them we already do. A lot of them have to do with determining satisfactory progress with students, for financial aid. We already do a 2.0, some institutions do not. We’re in good standing with a lot of what they are proposing.

One thing that is interesting is a common calendar for all the institutions. That would facilitate lots of collaborative things across institutions. That’s the reason they are looking at that. It would also facilitate their being common drop/add dates and things like Spring Breaks. They are proposing this for the facilitation of business between institutions. 

The reorganization proposal that was submitted by Faculty Senate has come through to the chancellor and Beth reported they are signing that and trying to finalize it. They have decided it is more appropriate to become an APR because it is academic procedure. APRs get finalized by going to the Council of Deans and Department Heads workshops and so back to faculty. Beth acknowledged there is some redundancy in looking at that. Whatever changes are suggested, she will take back to the Senate leadership. If they are not substantive changes, it will move on. If they are substantive changes, then there will be more conversation.
The College of Business dean search got started yesterday. They asked for nominations from the departments when first proposed the committee. They did not have enough senior leadership and the college faculty let Beth know that it didn’t look like senior faculty were represented as well as they should have been and so they went back to the nomination list and added more names. The committee is working to finalize the job ad. 

Beth also reported on the tuition proposal increase.  Western has requested increases in the last couple of years, but historically we have not. Other institutions did. We are the big bargain in the state; and in the country. In comparison with our peers, we are second to last in our tuition rates. That’s a great thing for the students of NC, it also makes it very hard for us to do our work and to do it with the resources that we have.  By not moving our tuition up in small steps historically over the years we have put ourselves in a bad place. We have the opportunity according to GA, if you are in the bottom quartile of your peers, you can petition to raise your tuition to the top of that quartile. The top of that quartile for us means we would raise our tuition $1300 for the year. We are proposing and what has been worked out through the student/faculty/staff group and passed by them is to raise it to $1300 over a period of five years. This means, this first year it would be an increase to undergraduate tuition of $390 for the year which is $195 for the semester (about $50/month).
There are some incremental increases in residential living being proposed as well. 

Comment: You said we were second to last in tuition, are we also second to last in cost of attendance?

Response: You know I don’t know the exact answer to that. I know we are still really low in cost of attendance, but I can’t tell you where we are in the exact roll out.
Comment: Is the 5 year increase fixed or can it be re-visited?

Response from Beth: It will have to be re-visited every year. We’re saying to GA or trying to propose (the BOT have to pass this).  What we are trying to do is ask them to give it to us over 5 years. As you know, that is very risky. We can raise it $390 this year, they can pass it 10 or 15% next year that we want to raise it to try to get toward that $1300 and they can say no. And, that’s ok. That’s a risk we have to take. It does burdens me to raise tuition. We are not going to raise tuition for summer. The 25% that is mandatory for financial aid, we are also asking that we increase out of that local tuition to 30% and that 5% be merit based financial aid so that we can increase merit based scholarship that we are low in.
Comment: Where can we see the list of peers?

Response from Beth: It should be on the IR website, Institutional Planning and Effectiveness.

Comment: Is the information there on how we decided they were peers?

Response from Beth: We went through a whole process. That was taken to the Chancellor’s Leadership Council that had faculty, deans and students involved. It was vetted through the Council of Deans.
Lastly from the COA meeting, Beth said that the duplication of programs study did find that we don’t have a lot of duplication, however, the big emphasis coming out this and that is going to the Board of Governors is about online education. Each campus has kind of been out there doing their own thing and we’re told to go forth and do with no parameters. GA is now aware that we haven’t been very strategic as a state about online education and it is getting lots of leverage right now. Beth said she will try to keep everyone posted on this.
Comment: Do you have any sense as to whether it would be wise for us to plan to do more ourselves or to not do any. Any sense?

Response: I think that for programs where there are dire needs in the market out that; nursing for instance. I’m not hearing much of a pushback for those, but just to do an online program that really does not have that dire need for the market is going through a lot of scrutiny. Also, does every campus need to do the same programs online? Do we need to say Western has a niche here, let them do these? There are a lot of questions out there.

Comment: Regarding tuition increases, is that going to be across the board for in-state, out-of-state?

Response from Beth: No. The out-of-state is raised the same dollar amount, not a percentage. 
Comment: Regarding the dean’s search committee, who makes the appointments?

Response from Beth: David had input on that, Perry had input and I did. From the nominations, we tried to look at diversity. We tried to look at junior and senior faculty. We had ranks on there, but did not have whether tenured or not and that was a mistake that we made. Male/Female, a department head, someone from all the departments whether it be a student or faculty or someone. We were not trying to represent all programs because that would have been too large… 

Comment: I think you know there still are some concerns.

Response from Beth: Yes, I know and I appreciate hearing about those. I think we did try to address what we could. Given the nominations we were given (unclear).

Erin closed by saying she has added to the Faculty Senate h drive and will put it on website all the material she has received on the Chancellor’s Leadership Council – the hand-outs and my handwritten or typed notes- as a way to provide you access to that information. I’ll see if I can’t type up my million pages of updates for you so you can at least have them and choose to read them or not. Chancellor’s Leadership Update: I have spoken to the chancellor and he has also gotten feedback that we need to get agendas and items out early so there is more discussion which there hasn’t been so much. 
There will not be an overflow meeting.
The meeting was adjourned.
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